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99. The History of Gherib and his brother Agib dcxcviii.When she had made an end of her song, she threw the lute from her hand and wept till she
swooned away. So they sprinkled on her rose-water, mingled with musk, and willow-flower water; and when she came to herself, Er Reshid said to
her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is not fair dealing in thee. We love thee and thou lovest another." "O Commander of the Faithful," answered she, "there is
no help for it." Therewithal he was wroth with her and said, "By the virtue of Hemzeh (19) and Akil (20) and Mohammed, Prince of the Apostles,
if thou name one other than I in my presence, I will bid strike off thy head!" Then he bade return her to her chamber, whilst she wept and recited
the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? When from your land the breeze I scent that cometh, as I were A reveller bemused with wine, to lose my wits I'm
fain..When the king had read this letter, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and bestowed on me great store of presents and entreated me with the
utmost honour. Some days after this, I sought of him leave to depart, but he granted it not to me save after much pressing. So I took leave of him
and shipped with divers merchants and others, intending for my own country and having no desire for travel or traffic. We sailed on, without
ceasing, till we had passed many islands; but, one day, as we fared on over a certain tract of the sea, there came forth upon us a multitude of boats
full of men like devils, clad in chain-mail and armed with swords and daggers and bows and arrows, and surrounded us on every side. They
entreated us after the cruellest fashion, smiting and wounding and slaying those who made head against them, and taking the ship, with the crew
and all that were therein, carried us to an island, where they sold us all for a low price. A rich man bought me and taking me into his house, gave
me to eat and drink and clothed me and entreated me kindly, till my heart was comforted and I was somewhat restored..Patience, Of the
Advantages of, i. 89..THE TWO KINGS AND THE VIZIER'S DAUGHTERS. (154).? ? ? ? ? Then get thee gone nor covet that which thou shall
ne'er obtain; So shall it be, although the time seem near and the event..When she had made an end of her song, Queen Es Shuhba arose and said,
'Never heard I from any the like of this.' And she drew Tuhfeh to her and fell to kissing her. Then she took leave of her and flew away; and all the
birds took flight with her, so that they walled the world; whilst the rest of the kings tarried behind..Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the Porter, iii.
199..N.B.--The Roman numerals denote the volume, the Arabic the page.As they were thus engaged, behold, up came the dancers and
mountebanks, with their pipes and drums, whilst one of their number forewent them, with a great banner in his hand, and played all manner antics
with his voice and limbs. When they came to the Courthouse, the Cadi exclaimed, "I seek refuge with God from yonder Satans!" And the merchant
laughed, but said nothing. Then they entered and saluting his highness the Cadi, kissed Alaeddin's hands and said, "God's blessing on thee, O son of
our uncle! Indeed, thou solacest our eyes in that which thou dost, and we beseech God to cause the glory of our lord the Cadi to endure, who hath
honoured us by admitting thee to his alliance and allotted us a part in his high rank and dignity." When the Cadi heard this talk, it bewildered his
wit and he was confounded and his face flushed with anger and he said to his son-in-law, "What words are these?" Quoth the merchant, "Knowest
thou not, O my lord, that I am of this tribe? Indeed this man is the son of my mother's brother and that other the son of my father's brother, and I am
only reckoned of the merchants [by courtesy]!".? ? ? ? ? Lo, since the day I left you, O my masters, Life is not sweet, no aye my heart is light..? ? ?
? ? ? ? ? ? ? ec. Story of the Barber's Third Brother xxxii.? ? ? ? ? Pardon of God for everything I crave, except thy love, For on the day of meeting
Him, that will my good deed be..TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE BRESLAU (TUNIS)EDITION OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF THE BOOK OF
THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..One day, as he went wandering about the streets, he espied a woman of the utmost beauty and
grace, and what he saw of her charms amazed him and there betided him what made him forget his present plight. She accosted him and jested with
him and he besought her of foregathering and companionship. She consented to this and said to him, 'Let us go to thy lodging.' With this he
repented and was perplexed concerning his affair and grieved for that which must escape him of her company by reason of the straitness of his
hand, (261) for that he had no jot of spending money. But he was ashamed to say, 'No,' after he had made suit to her; so he went on before her,
bethinking him how he should rid himself of her and casting about for an excuse which he might put off on her, and gave not over going from street
to street, till he entered one that had no issue and saw, at the farther end, a door, whereon was a padlock..When they came to themselves, they wept
awhile and the folk assembled about them, marvelling at that which they saw, and questioned them of their case. So the young men vied with each
other who should be the first to discover the story to the folk; and when the Magian saw this, he came up, crying out, 'Alas!' and 'Woe worth the
day!' and said to them, 'Why have ye broken open my chest? I had in it jewels and ye have stolen them, and this damsel is my slave-girl and she
hath agreed with you upon a device to take the good.' Then he rent his clothes and called aloud for succour, saying, 'I appeal to God and to the just
king, so he may quit me of these wrong-doing youths!' Quoth they, 'This is our mother and thou stolest her.' Then words waxed many between
them and the folk plunged into talk and prate and discussion concerning their affair and that of the [pretended] slave-girl, and the strife waxed
amain between them, so that [at last] they carried them up to the king..? ? ? ? ? Accuse me falsely, cruelly entreat me; still ye are My heart's
beloved, at whose hands no rigour I resent..?STORY OF THE OLD WOMAN, THE MERCHANT AND THE KING..Therewith Nuzhet el Fuad
rejoiced and said, "Indeed, this is an excellent device." [Then Aboulhusn stretched himself out] forthright and she shut his eyes and tied his feet and
covered him with the kerchief and did what [else] her lord had bidden her; after which she rent her dress and uncovering her head, let down her hair
and went in to the Lady Zubeideh, crying out and weeping, When the princess saw her in this case, she said to her, "What plight is this [in which I
see thee]? What is thy story and what maketh thee weep?" And Nuzhet el Fuad answered, weeping and crying out the while, "O my lady, may thy
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head live and mayst thou survive Aboulhusn el Khelia! For he is dead." The Lady Zubeideh mourned for him and said, "Alas for Aboulhusn el
Khelia!" And she wept for him awhile. Then she bade her treasuress give Nuzhet el Fuad a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and said to her, "O
Nuzhet el Fuad, go, lay him out and carry him forth.".92. El Amin and his Uncle Ibrahim ben el Mehdi dclxxxii.There was once, in a province of
Persia, a king of the kings, who was mighty of estate, endowed with majesty and venerance and having troops and guards at his command; but he
was childless. Towards the end of his life, his Lord vouchsafed him a male child, and the boy grew up and was comely and learned all manner of
knowledge. He made him a private place, to wit, a lofty palace, builded with coloured marbles and [adorned with] jewels and paintings. When the
prince entered the palace, he saw in its ceiling the picture [of a woman], than whom he had never beheld a fairer of aspect, and she was compassed
about with slave-girls; whereupon he fell down in a swoon and became distraught for love of her. Then he sat under the picture, till, one day, his
father came in to him and finding him wasted of body and changed of colour, by reason of his [continual] looking on that picture, thought that he
was ill and sent for the sages and physicians, that they might medicine him. Moreover, he said to one of his boon- companions, 'If thou canst learn
what aileth my son, thou shalt have of me largesse.' So the courtier went in to the prince and spoke him fair and cajoled him, till he confessed to
him that his malady was caused by the picture. Then he returned to the king and told him what ailed his son, whereupon he transported the prince to
another palace and made his former lodging the guest-house; and whosoever of the Arabs was entertained therein, he questioned of the picture, but
none could give him tidings thereof..Officer's Story, The Seventh, ii. 150..Sharpers, The Money-Changer and the Ass, The, ii. 41..? ? ? ? ? Quoth
he, what while from out his hair the morning glimmered white, "This, this is life indeed, except, alas! it doth not stay.".Daughter of the Poor Old
Man, The Rich Man who married his Fair, i. 247..? ? ? ? ? e. The Niggard and the Loaves of Bread dcccclxxxiv.One night, when the night was half
spent, as Selim and Selma sat talking and devising with each other, they heard a noise below the house; so they looked out from a lattice that gave
upon the gate of their father's mansion and saw a man of goodly presence, whose clothes were hidden by a wide cloak, which covered him. He
came up to the gate and laying hold of the door-ring, gave a light knock; whereupon the door opened and out came their sister, with a lighted
flambeau, and after her their mother, who saluted the stranger and embraced him, saying, 'O beloved of my heart and light of mine eyes and fruit of
mine entrails, enter.' So he entered and shut the door, whilst Selim and Selma abode amazed..132. Sindbad the Sailor and Sindbad the Porter
dxxxvi.116. The Two Kings and the Vizier's Daughters M.The Khalif laughed at his speech and said, "By Allah, this is none other than a pleasant
tale! Tell me thy story and the cause." "With all my heart," answered Aboulhusn. "Know, O my lord, that my name is Aboulhusn el Khelia and that
my father died and left me wealth galore, of which I made two parts. One I laid up and with the other I betook myself to [the enjoyment of the
pleasures of] friendship [and conviviality] and consorting with comrades and boon-companions and with the sons of the merchants, nor did I leave
one but I caroused with him and he with me, and I spent all my money on companionship and good cheer, till there remained with me nought [of
the first half of my good]; whereupon I betook myself to the comrades and cup-companions upon whom I had wasted my wealth, so haply they
might provide for my case; but, when I resorted to them and went round about to them all, I found no avail in one of them, nor broke any so much
as a crust of bread in my face. So I wept for myself and repairing to my mother, complained to her of my case. Quoth she, 'On this wise are friends;
if thou have aught, they make much of thee and devour thee, but, if thou have nought, they cast thee off and chase thee away.' Then I brought out
the other half of my money and bound myself by an oath that I would never more entertain any, except one night, after which I would never again
salute him nor take note of him; hence my saying to thee, 'Far be it that what is past should recur!' For that I will never again foregather with thee,
after this night.".When the boy grew up, his father feared for him from poverty and change of case, so he said to him, 'Dear my son, know that in
my youth I wronged my brothers in the matter of our father's good, and I see thee in weal; but, if thou [come to] need, ask not of one of them nor of
any other, for I have laid up for thee in yonder chamber a treasure; but do not thou open it until thou come to lack thy day's food.' Then he died, and
his wealth, which was a great matter, fell to his son. The young man had not patience to wait till he had made an end of that which was with him,
but rose and opened the chamber, and behold, it was [empty and its walls were] whitened, and in its midst was a rope hanging down and half a
score bricks, one upon another, and a scroll, wherein was written, 'Needs must death betide; so hang thyself and beg not of any, but kick away the
bricks, so there may be no escape (225) for thee, and thou shall be at rest from the exultation of enemies and enviers and the bitterness of
poverty.'.When the king heard this, he was certified that the youth was his very son; so he cried out at the top of his voice and casting himself upon
him, embraced him and wept and said, "Had I put thee to death, as was my intent, I should have died of regret for thee." Then he cut his bonds and
taking his crown from his head, set it on that of his son, whereupon the people raised cries of joy, whilst the trumpets sounded and the drums beat
and there befell a great rejoicing. They decorated the city and it was a glorious day; the very birds stayed their flight in the air, for the greatness of
the clamour and the noise of the crying. The army and the folk carried the prince [to the palace] in magnificent procession, and the news came to
his mother Behrjaur, who came forth and threw herself upon him. Moreover, the king bade open the prison and bring forth all who were therein,
and they held high festival seven days and seven nights and rejoiced with a mighty rejoicing; whilst terror and silence and confusion and affright
fell upon the viziers and they gave themselves up for lost..Therewithal El Abbas smiled and her verses pleased him. Then he bade the fourth damsel
come forward and sing. Now she was from the land of Morocco and her name was Belekhsha. So she came forward and taking the lute and the
psaltery, tightened the strings thereof and smote thereon in many modes; then returned to the first mode and improvising, sang the following
verses:.? ? ? ? ? For the longing that abideth in my heart is hard to bear. Fare with me, then, to my loved one. Answer nothing, but obey..So he went
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round about, as the druggist bade him, till the sun grew hot, but found none drinking. Then he entered a by-street, that he might rest himself, and
seeing there a handsome and lofty house, stood in its shade and fell to observing the goodliness of its ordinance. As he was thus engaged, behold, a
window opened and there appeared thereat a face, as it were the moon. Quoth she, (193) 'What aileth thee to stand there? Dost thou want aught?'
And he answered, 'I am a stranger,' and acquainted her with his case; whereupon quoth she, 'What sayst thou to meat and drink and the enjoyment
of a fair-face[d one] and getting thee what thou mayst spend?' 'O my lady,' answered he, 'this is my desire and that in quest whereof I am going
about.'.King (The Unjust) and the Tither, i. 273..Relief of God, Of the Speedy, i. 174..Thereupon the folk all cried out, saying, 'We accept him to
king over us!' And they did him suit and service and gave him joy of the kingship. So the preachers preached in his name (76) and the poets praised
him; and he lavished gifts upon the troops and the officers of his household and overwhelmed them with favours and bounties and was prodigal to
the people of justice and equitable dealings and goodly usance and polity. When he had accomplished this much of his desire, he caused bring forth
the cook and his household to the divan, but spared the old woman who had tended him, for that she had been the cause of his deliverance. Then
they assembled them all without the town and he tormented the cook and those who were with him with all manner of torments, after which he put
him to death on the sorriest wise and burning him with fire, scattered his ashes abroad in the air..Picture, The Prince who fell in love with the, i.
256..Meanwhile, the wind carried the two children [out to sea and thence driving them] towards the land, cast them up on the sea-shore. As for one
of them, a company of the guards of the king of those parts found him and carried him to their master, who marvelled at him with an exceeding
wonderment and adopted him to his son, giving out to the folk that he was his [very] son, whom he had hidden, (106) of his love for him. So the
folk rejoiced in him with an exceeding joy, for the king's sake, and the latter appointed him his heir-apparent and the inheritor of his kingdom. On
this wise, a number of years passed, till the king died and they crowned the youth king in his room. So he sat down on the throne of his kingship
and his estate flourished and his affairs prospered..Malice, Of Envy and, i. 125..When he felt the water, he struck out, and gave not over swimming
till he landed upon an island, where he abode five days, finding nothing which he might eat or drink; but, on the sixth day, when he despaired of
himself, he caught sight of a passing ship; so he made signals to the crew and they came and took him up and fared on with him to an inhabited
country, where they set him ashore, naked as he was. There he saw a man tilling; so he sought guidance of him and the husbandman said, 'Art thou
a stranger?' 'Yes,' answered the king and sat with him and they talked. The husbandman found him quickwitted and intelligent and said to him, 'If
thou sawest a comrade of mine, thou wouldst see him the like of what I see thee, for his case is even as thy case, and he is presently my friend.'.In
my soul the fire of yearning and affliction rageth aye, iii. 65..4. The Three Apples lxix.Conclusion..One day, Ishac let bring all who were with him
of slave-girls from the house of instruction and carried them up to Er Reshid's palace, leaving none in his house save Tuhfeh and a cookmaid; for
that he bethought him not of Tuhfeh, nor did she occur to his mind, and none of the damsels remembered him of her. When she saw that the house
was empty of the slave-girls, she took the lute (now she was unique in her time in smiting upon the lute, nor had she her like in the world, no, not
Ishac himself, nor any other) and sang thereto the following verses:.Hardly was the night come, when he went in to his wife and found her lying
back, [apparently] asleep; so he sat down by her side and laying the hoopoe's heart on her breast, waited awhile, so he might be certified that she
slept. Then said he to her, 'Shah Khatoun, Shah Khatoun, is this my recompense from thee?' Quoth she, 'What offence have I committed?' And he,
'What offence can be greater than this? Thou sentest after yonder youth and broughtest him hither, on account of the desire of thy heart, so thou
mightest do with him that for which thou lustedst.' 'I know not desire,' answered she. 'Verily, among thy servants are those who are comelier and
handsomer than he; yet have I never desired one of them.' 'Why, then,' asked he, 'didst thou lay hold of him and kiss him!' And she said, 'This is my
son and a piece of my heart; and of my longing and love for him, I could not contain myself, but sprang upon him and kissed him.' When the king
heard this, he was perplexed and amazed and said to her, 'Hast thou a proof that this youth is thy son? Indeed, I have a letter from thine uncle King
Suleiman Shah, [wherein he giveth me to know] that his unck Belehwan cut his throat.' 'Yes,' answered she, 'he did indeed cut his throat, but
severed not the windpipe; so my uncle sewed up the wound and reared him, [and he lived,] for that his hour was not come.'.127. The Justice of
Providence cccclxxviii.God keep the days of love-delight! How passing sweet they were! ii. 96.165. Ibrahim and Jemileh dcccciii.Then said El
Aziz to the King of Baghdad, "I would fain speak a word to thee; but do thou not exclude from us those who are present. If thou consent unto my
wish, that which is ours shall be thine and that which is incumbent on thee shall be incumbent on us, (121) and we will be to thee a mighty aid
against all enemies and opposites." Quoth Ins ben Cais, "Say what thou wilt, O King, for indeed thou excellest in speech and attainest [the mark] in
that which them sayest" So El Aziz said to him," I desire that thou give thy daughter Mariyeh in marriage to my son El Abbas, for thou knowest
that wherewithal he is gifted of beauty and loveliness and brightness and perfection and how he beareth himself in the frequentation of the valiant
and his constancy in the stead of smiting and thrusting." "By Allah, O king," answered Ins ben Cais, "of my love for Mariyeh, I have appointed her
disposal to be in her own hand; wherefore, whomsoever she chooseth of the folk, I will marry her to him.".With this the Khalif waxed wroth, and
the Hashimi vein (36) started out from between his eyes and he cried out to Mesrour and said to him, "Go forth and see which of them is dead." So
Mesrour went out, running, and the Khalif said to Zubeideh, "Wilt thou lay me a wager?" "Yes," answered she; "I will wager, and I say that
Aboulhusn is dead." "And I," rejoined the Khalif, "wager and say that none is dead save Nuzhet el Fuad; and the stake shall be the Garden of
Pleasance against thy palace and the Pavilion of Pictures." So they [agreed upon this and] abode awaiting Mesrour, till such time as he should
return with news..? ? ? ? ? Whenas the couriers came with news of thee, how fair Thou wast and sweet and how thy visage shone with light,.? ? ? ?
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? b. The Second Calender's Story xii.When they heard me speak in Arabic, one of them came up to me and saluting me [in that language],
questioned me of my case. Quoth I, 'What [manner of men] are ye and what country is this?' 'O my brother,' answered he, 'we are husbandmen and
come to this river, to draw water, wherewithal to water our fields; and whilst we were thus engaged to-day, as of wont, this boat appeared to us on
the surface of the water, issuing from the inward of yonder mountain. So we came to it and finding thee asleep therein, moored it to the shore,
against thou shouldst awake. Acquaint us, therefore, with thy history and tell us how thou camest hither and whence thou enteredst this river and
what land is behind yonder mountain, for that we have never till now known any make his way thence to us.' But I said to them, 'Give me
somewhat to eat and after question me.' So they brought me food and I ate and my spirits revived and I was refreshed. Then I related to them all
that had befallen me, whereat they were amazed and confounded and said, 'By Allah, this is none other than a marvellous story, and needs must we
carry thee to our king, that thou mayst acquaint him therewith.' So they carried me before their king, and I kissed his hand and saluted
him..Presently, El Abbas, son of King El Aziz, lord of the land of Yemen and Zebidoun (55) and Mecca (which God increase in honour and
brightness and beauty!), heard of her; and he was of the great ones of Mecca and the Hejaz (56) and was a youth without hair on his cheeks. So he
presented himself one day in his father's sitting-chamber, (57) whereupon the folk made way for him and the king seated him on a chair of red gold,
set with pearls and jewels. The prince sat, with his head bowed to the ground, and spoke not to any; whereby his father knew that his breast was
straitened and bade the boon-companions and men of wit relate marvellous histories, such as beseem the assemblies of kings; nor was there one of
them but spoke forth the goodliest of that which was with him; but El Abbas still abode with his head bowed down. Then the king bade his
session-mates withdraw, and when the chamber was void, he looked at his son and said to him, "By Allah, thou rejoicest me with thy coming in to
me and chagrinest me for that thou payest no heed to any of the session-mates nor of the boon-companions. What is the cause of this?".? ? ? ? ?
Under me's a slender camel, a devourer of the waste; Those who pass a cloudlet deem it, as it flitteth o'er the way..?STORY OF THE
DETHRONED KING WHOSE KINGDOM AND GOOD WERE RESTORED TO HIM..Meanwhile, the eunuch betook himself, he and the
horsemen, to her father and said to him, "O my lord, the king is beholden to thee for many years' service and thou hast not failed him a day of the
days; and now, behold, he hath taken thy daughter against thy wish and without thy permission." And he related to him what had passed and how
the king had taken her by force. When Isfehend heard the eunuch's story, he was exceeding wroth and assembling many troops, said to them,
"Whenas the king was occupied with his women [and concerned not himself with the affairs of his kingdom], we took no reck of him; but now he
putteth out his hand to our harem; wherefore methinketh we should do well to look us out a place, wherein we may have sanctuary.".20. Haroun er
Reshid and the three Poets ccccxxxii.When her people arose in the morning and saw her not, they sought her in the camp, but, finding her not and
missing me also, doubted not but she had fled with me. Now she had four brothers, as they were falcons, and they mounted and dispersed in quest
of us. When the day dawned [on the fourth morning], the dog began to bark and the other dogs answered him and coming to the mouth of the pit,
stood howling to him. My wife's father, hearing the howling of the dogs, came up and standing at the brink of the pit, [looked in and] beheld a
marvel. Now he was a man of valour and understanding, an elder versed (62) in affairs so he fetched a rope and bringing us both forth, questioned
us of our case. I told him all that had betided and he abode pondering the affair..31. The Scavenger and the Noble Lady of Baghdad
cclxxxii.FIROUZ AND HIS WIFE (175).? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother clii.Then said Selim to his sister, 'Know that I
am resolved to slay yonder man, if he return this next night, and I will say to the folk, "He was a thief," and none shall know that which hath
befallen. Moreover, I will address myself to the slaughter of whosoever knoweth that which is between yonder fellow and my mother.' But Selma
said, ' I fear lest, if thou slay him in our dwelling-place and he savour not of robberhood, (69) suspicion will revert upon ourselves, and we cannot
be assured but that he belongeth unto folk whose mischief is to be feared and their hostility dreaded, (70) and thus wilt thou have fled from privy
shame to open shame and abiding public dishonour.' 'How then deemest thou we should do?' asked Selim and she said, 'Is there nothing for it but to
slay him? Let us not hasten unto slaughter, for that the slaughter of a soul without just cause is a grave [matter].'.'It is told of a certain doughty thief,
that he used to rob and stop the way by himself upon caravans, and whenever the prefect of police and the magistrates sought him, he would flee
from them and fortify himself in the mountains. Now it befell that a certain man journeyed along the road wherein was the robber in question, and
this man was alone and knew not the perils that beset his way. So the highwayman came out upon him and said to him, "Bring out that which is
with thee, for I mean to slay thee without fail." Quoth the traveller, "Slay me not, but take these saddle-bags and divide [that which is in] them and
take the fourth part [thereof]." And the thief answered, "I will not take aught but the whole." "Take half," rejoined the traveller, "and let me go."
But the robber replied, "I will take nought but the whole, and I will slay thee [to boot]." And the traveller said, "Take it.".When the king heard this
from the youth, his anger subsided; so he bade restore him to the prison, and the folk dispersed that day..Son and his Governor, Story of the Man of
Khorassan, his, i. 218.? ? ? ? ? Ask mine eyes whether slumber hath lit on their lids since the hour of your loss Or if aye on a lover they've looked.
Nay, an ye believe not their tale,.There was once a king of the kings of Hind, who was goodly of polity, praiseworthy in administration, just to his
subjects, beneficent to men of learning and piety and asceticism and devoutness and worship and shunning traitors and froward folk and those of
lewd life. On this wise of polity he abode in his kingship what God the Most High willed of days and hours and years, and he married the daughter
of his father's brother, a beautiful and lovesome woman, endowed with brightness and perfection, who had been reared in the king's house in
splendour and delight. She bore him two sons, the comeliest that might be of boys. Then came fore-ordained fate, which there is no warding off,
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and God the Most High raised up against the king another king, who came forth upon his realm, and all the folk of the city, who had a mind unto
evil and lewdness, joined themselves unto him. So he fortified himself against the king and made himself master of his kingdom, putting his troops
to the rout and slaying his guards..I marvelled at her words and said to her, "What wouldst thou have me do?" And she answered, "O Captain Muin,
I would have thee give me a helping hand." Quoth I, "What have I to do with the daughter of the Cadi Amin el Hukm?" And she said, "Know that I
would not have thee intrude upon the Cadi's daughter, but I would fain contrive for the attainment of my wishes.' This is my intent and my desire,
and my design will not be accomplished but by thine aid." Then said she, "I mean this night to go with a stout heart and hire me trinkets of price;
then will I go and sit in the street wherein is the house of Amin el Hukm; and when it is the season of the round and the folk are asleep, do thou
pass, thou and those who are with thee of the police, and thou wilt see me sitting and on me fine raiment and ornaments and wilt smell on me the
odour of perfumes; whereupon do thou question me of my case and I will say, 'I come from the Citadel and am of the daughters of the deputies (91)
and I came down [into the town,] to do an occasion; but the night overtook me at unawares and the Zuweyleh gate was shut against me and all the
gates and I knew not whither I should go this night Presently I saw this street and noting the goodliness of its ordinance and its cleanness, took
shelter therein against break of day.' When I say this to thee with all assurance (92) the chief of the watch will have no suspicion of me, but will
say, 'Needs must we leave her with one who will take care of her till morning.' And do thou rejoin, 'It were most fitting that she pass the night with
Amin el Hukm and lie with his family and children till the morning.' Then do thou straightway knock at the Cadi's door, and thus shall I have
gained admission into his house, without inconvenience, and gotten my desire; and peace be on thee!" And I said to her, "By Allah, this is an easy
matter.".When it was the eighth day, the viziers all assembled and took counsel together and said, "How shall we do with this youth, who baffleth
us with his much talk? Indeed, we fear lest he be saved and we fall [into perdition]. Wherefore, let us all go in to the king and unite our efforts to
overcome him, ere he appear without guilt and come forth and get the better of us." So they all went in to the king and prostrating themselves
before him, said to him, "O king, have a care lest this youth beguile thee with his sorcery and bewitch thee with his craft. If thou heardest what we
hear, thou wouldst not suffer him live, no, not one day. So pay thou no heed to his speech, for we are thy viziers, [who endeavour for] thy
continuance, and if thou hearken not to our word, to whose word wilt thou hearken? See, we are ten viziers who testify against this youth that he is
guilty and entered not the king's sleeping-chamber but with evil intent, so he might put the king to shame and outrage his honour; and if the king
slay him not, let him banish him his realm, so the tongue of the folk may desist from him.".Now the king was a very old man and destiny decreed
the ending of his term of life; so he died and when he was buried, the folk assembled and many were the sayings of the people and of the king's
kinsfolk and officers, and they took counsel together to slay the princess and the young pilgrim, saying, 'This fellow dishonoureth us with yonder
strumpet and none accepteth dishonour but the base.' So they fell upon them and slew the princess, without questioning her of aught; whereupon
the pious woman (whom they deemed a boy) said to them, 'Out on ye, O misbelievers I Ye have slain the pious lady.' Quoth they, 'Lewd fellow that
thou art, dost thou bespeak us thus? Thou lovedst her and she loved thee, and we will slay thee without mercy.' 'God forbid!' answered she, 'Indeed,
the affair is the contrary of this.' 'What proof hast thou of that?' asked they, and she said, 'Bring me women.' So they brought her women, and when
they looked on her, they found her a woman..Old Woman and the Draper's Wife, The, ii. 55..ALPHABETICAL TABLE OF THE FIRST LINES
OF THE VERSE IN THE "TALES FROM THE ARABIC.".Seventh Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor, The, iii. 224.."O king," answered the youth, "I
hope for succour only from God, not from created beings: if He aid me, none can avail to harm me, and if He be with me and on my side, because
of the truth, who is it I shall fear, because of falsehood? Indeed, I have made my intent with God a pure and sincere intent and have severed my
expectation from the help of the creature; and whoso seeketh help [of God] findeth of his desire that which Bekhtzeman found." Quoth the king,
"Who was Bekhtzeman and what is his story?" "O king," replied the youth,.The Twentieth Night of the Month..96. Adi ben Zeid and the Princess
Hind ccccv.When Hafizeh had made an end of her song, El Abbas said to her, "Well done! Indeed, thou quickenest hearts from sorrows." Then he
called another damsel of the daughters of the Medes, by name Merjaneh, and said to her, "O Merjaneh, sing to me upon the days of separation."
"Hearkening and obedience," answered she and improvising, sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor
dlix.Thereupon they all dismounted and putting off that which was upon them of harness of war, came before El Abbas and tendered him
allegiance and sued for his protection. So he held his hand from them and bade them gather together the spoils. Then he took the riches and the
slaves and the camels, and they all became his liege-men and his retainers, to the number (according to that which is said) of fifty thousand horse.
Moreover, the folk heard of him and flocked to him from all sides; whereupon he divided [the spoil amongst them] and gave gifts and abode thus
three days, and there came presents to him. Then he bade set out for Akil's abiding-place; so they fared on six days and on the seventh day they
came in sight of the camp. El Abbas bade his man Aamir forego him and give Akil the glad news of his cousin's coming. So he rode on to the camp
and going in to Akil, gave him the glad news of Zuheir's slaughter and the conquest of his tribe..117. The Favourite and her Lover M.Then he
caused rear him among the nurses and matrons; but withal he ceased not to ponder the saying of the astrologers and indeed his life was troubled. So
he betook himself to the top of a high mountain and dug there a deep pit and made in it many dwelling-places and closets and filled it with all that
was needful of victual and raiment and what not else and made in it conduits of water from the mountain and lodged the boy therein, with a nurse
who should rear him. Moreover, at the first of each month he used to go to the mountain and stand at the mouth of the pit and let down a rope he
had with him and draw up the boy to him and strain him to his bosom and kiss him and play with him awhile, after which he would let him down
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again into the pit to his place and return; and he used to count the days till the seven years should pass by..When it was the fourth night, there came
the boy whom they were minded to circumcise, adorned with jewels such as never saw eye nor heard ear of, and amongst the rest a crown of gold,
set with pearls and jewels, the worth whereof was an hundred thousand dinars. He sat down upon the throne and Tuhfeh sang to him, till the
surgeon came and they circumcised him, in the presence of all the kings, who showered on him great store of jewels and jacinths and gold. Queen
Kemeriyeh bade the servants gather up all this and lay it in Tuhfeh's closet, and it was [as much in value as] all that had fallen to her, from the first
of the festival to the last thereof. Moreover, the Sheikh Iblis (whom God curse!) bestowed upon Tuhfeh the crown worn by the boy and gave the
latter another, whereat her reason fled. Then the Jinn departed, in order of rank, whilst Iblis took leave of them, band by band..When it was
eventide, the chamberlain let bring two horses and great store of water and victual and a saddle-camel and a man to show them the way. These he
hid without the town, whilst he and the young man took with them a long rope, made fast to a staple, and repaired to the palace. When they came
thither, they looked and beheld the damsel standing on the roof. So they threw her the rope and the staple; whereupon she [made the latter fast to
the parapet and] wrapping her sleeves about her hands, slid down [the rope] and landed with them. They carried her without the town, where they
mounted, she and her lord, and fared on, whilst the guide forewent them, directing them in the way, and they gave not over going night and day till
they entered his father's house. The young man saluted his father, who rejoiced in him, and he related to him all that had befallen him, whereupon
he rejoiced in his safety..? ? ? ? ? Be gracious, so our gladness may be fulfilled with wine And we of our beloved have easance, without fear..Jaafer
ben Yehya and Abdulmelik ben Salih the Abbaside, i. 183..? ? ? ? ? h. The Drop of Honey dcccclxxxvi.Then they brought the raft before him and I
said to him, 'O my lord, I am in thy hands, I and all my good.' He looked at the raft and seeing therein jacinths and emeralds and crude ambergris,
the like whereof was not in his treasuries, marvelled and was amazed at this. Then said he, 'O Sindbad, God forbid that we should covet that which
God the Most High hath vouchsafed unto thee! Nay, it behoveth us rather to further thee on thy return to thine own country.' So I called down
blessings on him and thanked him. Then he signed to one of his attendants, who took me and established me in a goodly lodging, and the king
assigned me a daily allowance and pages to wait on me. And every day I used to go in to him and he entertained me and entreated me friendly and
delighted in my converse; and as often as our assembly broke up, I went out and walked about the town and the island, diverting myself by viewing
them..? ? ? ? ? Love's slave, I keep my troth with them; but, when they vowed, Fate made itself Urcoub, (16) whom never oath could bind..27.
Alaeddin Abou es Shamat dxx.Presently, up came the old woman, whereupon the young man sprang to his feet and laying hold of her, demanded
of her the turban-cloth. Quoth she, "Know that I entered one of the houses and made the ablution and prayed in the place of prayer; and I forgot the
turban-cloth there and went out. Now I know not the house in which I prayed, nor have I been directed (59) thereto, and I go round about every day
till the night, so haply I may light on it, for I know not its owner." When the draper heard this, he said to the old woman, "Verily, Allah restoreth
unto thee vhat which thou hast lost. Rejoice, for the turban-cloth is with me and in my house." And he arose forthright and gave her the
turban-cloth, as it was. She gave it to the young man, and the draper made his peace with his wife and gave her raiment and jewellery, [by way of
peace-offering], till she was content and her heart was appeased. (60).When the king heard his vizier's words, he marvelled with the utmost
wonderment and bade him retire to his lodging. [So Er Rehwan withdrew to his house and abode there till eventide of the next day, when he again
presented himself before the king.].74. The Devout Woman and the Two Wicked Elders dclix.'Thou liest, O accursed one,' cried the king and bade
lay hands on him and clap him in irons. Then he turned to the two youths, his sons, and strained them to his breast, weeping sore and saying, 'O all
ye who are present of cadis and assessors and officers of state, know that these twain are my sons and that this is my wife and the daughter of my
father's brother; for that I was king aforetime in such a region.' And he recounted to them his history from beginning to end, nor is there aught of
profit in repetition; whereupon the folk cried out with weeping and lamentation for the stress of that which they heard of marvellous chances and
that rare story. As for the king's wife, he caused carry her into his palace and lavished upon her and upon her sons all that behoved and beseemed
them of bounties, whilst the folk flocked to offer up prayers for him and give him joy of [his reunion with] his wife and children..?OF THE
ADVANTAGES OF PATIENCE..THE KHALIF OMAR BEN ABDULAZIZ AND THE POETS. (41).? ? ? ? ? To Baghdad upon a matter of all
moment do I fare, For the love of one whose beauties have my reason led astray..So, on the morrow, she made her ready and donning the costliest
of apparel, adorned herself with the most magnificent of ornaments and the highest of price and stained her hands with henna. Then she let down
her tresses upon her shoulders and went forth, walking along with coquettish swimming gait and amorous grace, followed by her slave-girls, till she
came to the young merchant's shop and sitting down thereat, under colour of seeking stuffs, saluted him and demanded of him somewhat of
merchandise. So he brought out to her various kinds of stuffs and she took them and turned them over, talking with him the while. Then said she to
him, "Look at the goodliness of my shape and my symmetry. Seest thou in me any default?" And he answered, "No, O my lady." "Is it lawful,"
continued she, "in any one that he should slander me and say that I am humpbacked?".Meanwhile, Selim abode with the cook a whole year's space,
earning him two dinars every day; and when his affair was prolonged, the cook inclined unto him and took compassion on him, on condition that, if
he let him go, he should not discover his fashion to the Sultan, for that it was his wont every little while to entrap a man and carry him to his house
and slay him and take his money and cook his flesh and give it to the folk to eat. So he said to him, 'O youth, wilt thou that I release thee from this
thy plight, on condition that thou be reasonable and discover not aught of thine affair ever?' And Selim answered, 'I will swear to thee by
whatsoever oath thou choosest that I will keep thy secret and will not speak one syllable against thy due, what while I abide on life.' Quoth the
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cook, 'I purpose to send thee forth with my brother and cause thee travel with him on the sea, on condition that thou be unto him a boughten slave;
and when he cometh to the land of Hind, he shall sell thee and thus wilt thou be delivered from prison and slaughter.' And Selim said, 'It is well: be
it as thou sayst, may God the Most High requite thee with good!'.Now there was in his neighbourhood a poor man, who had a slave-girl of
surpassing beauty and loveliness, and the youth became enamoured of her and suffered grief and concern for the love of her and her loveliness, so
that he was like to perish for passion; and she also loved him with a love yet greater than his love for her. So she called an old woman who used to
visit her and acquainted her with her case, saying, 'An I foregather not with him, I shall die.' The old woman promised her that she would do her
endeavour to bring her to her desire; so she veiled herself and repairing to the young man, saluted him and acquainted him with the girl's case,
saying, 'Her master is a covetous man; so do thou invite him [to thy lodging] and tempt him with money, and he will sell thee the damsel.'.Then he
turned back, pondering upon that sleeping youth, and coming to him, as he slept, lighted down from his horse and sat down by him. He fixed his
eyes upon his face and considered him awhile and said in himself, 'For aught I know, this youth may be Melik Shah.' And he fell a-hemming and
saying, 'Harkye, O youth!' Whereupon the sleeper awoke and sat up; and the eunuch said to him, 'Who is thy father in this village and where is thy
dwelling?' The youth sighed and answered, 'I am a stranger;' and the eunuch said, 'From what land art thou and who is thy father?' Quoth the other,
'I am from such a land,' and the eunuch ceased not to question him and he to answer him, till he was certified of him and knew him. So he rose and
embraced him and kissed him and wept over his case. Moreover, he told him that he was going about in quest of him and informed him that he was
come privily from the king his mother's husband and that his mother would be content [to know] that he was alive and well, though she saw him
not..As for the vizier, the sultan discovereth unto him his affairs, private and public; and know, O king, that the similitude of thee with the people is
that of the physician with the sick man; and the condition (169) of the vizier is that he be truthful in his sayings, trustworthy in all his relations,
abounding in compassion for the folk and in tender solicitude over them. Indeed, it is said, O king, that good troops (170) are like the druggist; if
his perfumes reach thee not, thou still smallest the sweet scent of them; and ill troops are like the black-smith; if his sparks burn thee not, thou
smellest his nauseous smell. So it behoveth thee take unto thyself a virtuous vizier, a man of good counsel, even as thou takest unto thee a wife
displayed before thy face, for that thou hast need of the man's righteousness for thine own amendment, (171) seeing that, if thou do righteously, the
commons will do likewise, and if thou do evil, they also will do evil.".When she had made an end of her song, she wept till she made the
bystanders weep and the Lady Zubeideh condoled with her and said to her, "God on thee, O Sitt el Milah, sing us somewhat, so we may hearken to
thee." "Hearkening and obedience," answered the damsel and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Now God forbid thou shouldst attain thy wishes!
What care I If thou have looked on me a look that caused thee languishment?.96. Ali ben Tahir and the Girl Mounis dclxxxviii.? ? ? ? ? Me, till I
stricken was therewith, to love thou didst excite, And with estrangement now, alas! heap'st sorrows on my spright..65. The Simpleton and the
Sharper dclii.13. The Wolf and the Fox cxlviii.? ? ? ? ? By Allah, but that I trusted that I should meet you again, Your camel-leader to parting had
summoned you in vain!.When the old woman saw this, she cried out to the cook from within the house, and he said to her, 'Go before me.' So she
forewent him and he ran after her till he [overtook the party and] catching hold of Selim, said [to the latter's wife,] 'What aileth thee to take my
servant?' Whereupon she cried out at him, saying, 'Know that this is my husband, whom I had lost.' And Selim also cried out, saying, 'Mercy!
Mercy! I appeal to God and to the Sultan against this Satan!' Therewith the folk gathered together to them forthright and loud rose the clamours and
the cries between them; but the most part of them said, 'Refer their affair to the Sultan.' So they referred the case to the Sultan, who was none other
than Selim's sister Selma..? ? ? ? ? Now God forbid a slave forget his liege lord's love! And how Of all things in the world should I forget the love
of thee?.? ? ? ? ? Whose streams beneath the myrtle's shade and cassia's welled amain And birds made carol jubilant from every blossomed
spray..Then said Azadbekht to him (and indeed his words were [prompted] by anger and those of the youth by presence of mind and good
breeding), "I bought thee with my money and looked for fidelity from thee, wherefore I chose thee over all my grandees and servants and made
thee keeper of my treasuries. Why, then, hast thou outraged my honour and entered my house and played the traitor with me and tookest no thought
unto that which I have done thee of benefits?" "O king," answered the youth, "I did this not of my choice and freewill and I had no [evil] intent in
being there; but, of the littleness of my luck, I was driven thither, for that fate was contrary and fair fortune lacking. Indeed, I had striven with all
endeavour that nought of foul should proceed from me and kept watch over myself, lest default appear in me; but none may avail to make head
against ill fortune, nor doth endeavour profit in case of lack of luck, as appeareth by the example of the merchant who was stricken with ill luck and
his endeavour profited him not and he succumbed to the badness of his fortune." "What is the story of the merchant," asked the king, "and how was
his luck changed upon him by the sorriness of his fortune?" "May God prolong the king's continuance!" answered the youth..73. The Miller and his
Wife ccclxxxvii.? ? ? ? ? l. The Twelfth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.? ? ? ? ? Nay, at daybreak I drink of the wind-freshened wine And prostrate me
(59) instead in the dawn-whitened air..? ? ? ? ? I swear by his life, yea, I swear by the life of my love without peer, To please him or save him from
hurt, I'd enter the fire without fear!.Then said she, "O king, comest thou to a [watering-]place whereat thy dog hath drunken and wilt thou drink
thereof?" The king was abashed at her and at her words and went out from her, but forgot his sandal in the house..151. The Adventures of
Quicksilver Ali of Cairo, a Sequel to the Rogueries of Delileh the Crafty dccviil.? ? ? ? ? Brother of En Numan, with thee lies an old man's anguish
to allay, A graybeard slain, may God make fair his deeds upon the Reckoning-Day!.When the damsel heard these verses, she wept till her clothes
were drenched and drew near the old woman, who said to her, 'Knowest thou such an one?' And wept and said, 'He is my lord. Whence knowest
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thou him?' 'O my lady,' answered the old woman, 'sawst thou not the madman who came hither yesterday with the old woman? He was thy lord.
But this is no time for talk. When it is night, get thee to the top of the palace [and wait] on the roof till thy lord come to thee and contrive for thy
deliverance.' Then she gave her what she would of perfumes and returning to the chamberlain, acquainted him with that which had passed, and he
told the youth..Officer's Story, The Eleventh, ii. 175..58. The Lovers of the Benou Udhreh (232) dcxlvi.? ? ? ? ? Deem not, O youth, that I to thee
incline; indeed, no part Have I in those who walk the ways, the children of the tent. (87).? ? ? ? ? d. The Lover's Trick against the Chaste Wife
dcccclxxx.? ? ? ? ? In wine, as the glittering sunbeams bright, my heart's contentment is, That banishes hence, with various joys, all kinds of care
and dole..?STORY OF THE RICH MAN AND HIS WASTEFUL SON..? ? ? ? ? The absent ones' harbinger came us unto With tidings of those
who (129) had caused us to rue..Azadbekht and his Son, History of King, i. 61
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